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2021 RIFB Annual Meeting at a New Venue! 

Please join us on Thursday, November 18 for our Annual Meeting at Crystal 

Lake Golf Club in Mapleville, RI.  Registration opens at 10:00 am, and work-

shops begin at 10:30 am with events continuing throughout the day.  Our Busi-

ness Meeting begins at 4:00 pm, Social Hour at 5:30 pm and the Dinner Buffet 

at 6:30 pm.  To register find the link on our website www.rifb.org, or stop by 

or call the RIFB office at 401-385-3339.  Space is limited, so register early!   

American Farm Bureau Federation Vice President of Public Affairs, Sam Kief-

fer, will be one of our evening’s speakers.  Sam leads the AFBF public policy, 

advocacy and economics teams and before moving to AFBF was the Chief  

Administrative Officer of Pennsylvania Farm Bureau.  Former Maine YF&R 

Chair and Former National YF&R Vice-Chair, Nick Smith, is scheduled to 

speak in a Young Ag Professional’s workshop at 10:30 am, and also to the full 

group at the dinner meeting.  Blackbird Farms will be sponsoring another chef 

demo after lunch as well; these demos have been delicious and very popular! 

We welcome raffle donations for the meeting.  Each year we have a beautiful 

array of farm products, gift baskets from member & other local businesses, 

handmade crafts, gift cards and more for our raffle.  We already have gift cards 

from Dave’s Marketplace and Dungarees– the online working wear store.  All 

proceeds go to our Scholarship Fund.  In addition, our RI Farm Products  

Raffle tickets are still available in the office and will be available for purchase at 

the meeting before we draw the three prize winners that evening!  If you are 

not attending the meeting, please remember you can stop by the office or call 

to purchase tickets!  Prizes are $500- $300- $200 in member farms gift certifi-

cates!  $5/ticket or 5 for $20.  Don’t miss out on this great raffle opportunity! 

Please submit any 2022 policy recommendations in writing to the RI 

Farm Bureau. Please mail or hand deliver policy recommendations to: 16B 

Nooseneck Hill Road, West Greenwich, RI 02817 or email the scanned docu-

ment to director@rifb.org. Submissions must be received in the office by 4:30 

p.m. on Thursday, October  21. Policy submissions will be reviewed by the  

Resolutions Committee for inclusion in Policy Items to be voted on November 

18, 2021.  

 

RIFB once again had both an Ag Education and RI Farm Bureau membership 

and informational booth at the Washington County Fair in August.  AFB 

Foundation for Education “Ag Mags” were distributed to teachers, families and 

individuals to provide plentiful information on over 24 agricultural topics! 

http://events.r20.constantcontact.com/register/event?oeidk=a07eijmkfuz1c58df2c&llr=hgy4od6ab
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Christmas Tree Farming—You’ve Got To Love it!  

 
Jean Helger-Bento, Patchet Brook Farm, Tiverton, RI 

(Jean’s full bio was in our January 2020 issue which is still available on our website) 

 

 
I have always loved Christmas trees and as a child became very excited when it was time to pick a tree.  As an adult 

I remembered that those trees were small, sparse and not sheared, but as a child I thought each was the best one 

ever.  My mother would pay $1 to $2 for the tree.   

 

In 1973 I ordered my first thousand trees. It took forever to plant them!  I soon realized they were not doing very 

well and needed a lot of care.  With three children I didn’t have the time.  What trees survived finally grew to a size 

to cut.  I didn’t sell them but gave them away.  By 1980 I decided if I was going to grow Christmas trees, I would 

need help from an expert.  I asked my neighbor, Leo Clark, who owned Clark’s Tree Farm, if he could help me get 

started.  He helped me and advised me to join the RI Christmas Tree Growers Association.  I joined and within a 

couple of years was on the board of directors.  I then held several offices which led me to being elected the first 

woman president of the RICTGA.  The association offered both a social setting and the opportunity to meet 

growers from the northeast and learn from them.   

 

Today I sell Christmas trees up to 30’ tall and have had the opportunity to send trees to the US Capitol, the RI 

State House, several government centers, colleges, business centers and malls, and many Newport mansions     

including the Preservation Society of Newport.  My biggest and one of my best trees went to Bowen’s Wharf in 

2020 for the 50th anniversary celebration of having a Christmas tree there.  Because of the pandemic it was decided 

to leave the tree up until the end of February to bring cheer to people. 

 

Growing Christmas trees is labor intensive.  The trees require proper care to have good color, many buds that 

grow into strong branches, and resistance to diseases.  I purchase 2 to 3-year-old seedlings to plant into transplant 

beds, then transplant into the fields 2 to 4 years later.  The trees need nutrition from fertilizer and lime, and weeds 

cause competition for nutrients in the soil and must be controlled.  With all the rain and heat this year it has been 

difficult.  If not sprayed on time, the trees will have insect, disease, or fungus damage.  The most time and labor 

consuming job in Christmas tree farming is shearing.  Every tree must be sheared every year until it is sold, giving 

the trees a conical dense shape.  Even after all this work, trees still die from disease and fungus and can be dam-

aged by storms.  Many farms are losing Fraser Firs including mine.  They are dying from phytophthora root rot.    

I will not plant any Frasers again. 

 

What has changed in 40 years? 

 

There are far fewer Christmas tree farms today, just a fraction of what we used to have.  The cost of land is      

expensive whether you are buying a piece of property or an established tree farm.  Seedling and shipping costs   

are high and can be more costly than the tree itself.  Growing trees is still labor intensive.  Operating costs have 

increased as with all businesses.  It is difficult to find workers; we can thank COVID for that.  We buy in whole-

sale trees because the volume and demand of customers has increased and there are only so many trees that are 

being grown in RI.  There are not many large RI Christmas tree farms remaining.  Many remaining tree farms are 

quite small, and there may not be any RI Christmas tree farms that can solely survive on tree sales today.  The 

most stressful time selling trees was last year during COVID 19.  Nothing can compare to that.  We made it and 

our customers were very cooperative.  There was quite an increase in Christmas tree sales in 2020, and we expect  

a lot of that to carry over to the 2021 season.   
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When I started planting I planted three basic varieties: white spruce, the “bread-and-butter” tree; balsam fir, the 

traditional tree; and Douglas fir, the tree that needed lots of spraying for fungus.  Over the past 20-25 years, grow-

ers, including myself, have been researching and experimenting with exotic trees from Europe and Asia,  looking 

for trees that are disease and insect resistant, and which have excellent needle retention.  I now plant only Meyer 

spruce, Korean fir, Nordmann fir and Cook’s Blue balsam fir for those reasons. These trees have the qualities I am 

looking for as a grower and will please my customers as well.  The only problem left is deer which I have fencing 

for.  Shotguns work too, but behind every deer is five more. 

 

Promoting the Real Christmas Tree 

Many people think cutting a live tree is wrong and hurting the environment.  On the contrary, these are the facts:  

Christmas trees are a renewable resource.  When a tree is cut, it is replaced with a new young tree.  An acre of   

actively growing Christmas trees provides enough oxygen for eighteen people every day.  Christmas trees provide 

shelter and habitat for wildlife.  After a tree has been used in the home, it can be recycled as wood chips, used at 

beaches to provide barrier and erosion control, and its branches can be used to cover plants in the garden for  

winter protection.  Conversely, artificial trees are bad for you and the environment.  Landfills will not accept them.  

They are with us for eternity.  There is lead in them.  They are manufactured in foreign countries.  They are not 

real, but fake.  Would you want a fake turkey on Thanksgiving? 

 

The Rewards 

Farming is hard work.  Growing Christmas trees is hard work.  You’ve got to love it.  But all the hard work is 

worth the happy look on the faces of your customers.  After all, this is a happy business.  Christmas tree farms are 

some the of the most important places in the world.  We help people celebrate the birth of Christ by growing 

Christmas trees.  We enable people to celebrate, be happy, come together and experience that special feeling of 

peace and love.   

 

We don’t just sell Christmas trees, we sell an experience!  

 

Bowen’s Wharf Christmas 2020 Meyer Spruce for a Newport Mansion 
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Young Ag Professionals 
 

On the gorgeous evening of July 31st, the first ever RI Farm 

Bureau Young Ag Professionals fundraising event was held at 

the historic Fry Farm in East Greenwich. With the support of 

the state Farm Bureau, the Young Ag Professionals were able 

to raise over $2000 to donate to Ronald McDonald House 

Charites. The night consisted of great food, great people and 

RIFB board members Scooter LaPrise and Kevin Breene get-

ting pie to the face.  

 

The young farmers served over 100 people a meal consisting 

of barbecued local chicken, Confreda Farms’ corn on the cob, 

homemade mac and cheese, and finished off the meal with 

locally made ice cream on top of homemade apple crisp.    

Boy Scout Troop 1 from Wakefield provided beverages as a 

fundraiser as well. 

Farm hosts Cynthia and Scooter LaPrise 

served dinner alongside RIFB Director  

Heidi Quinn. 

Editor’s note: This fundraiser could not have happened without the strong support of the extended LaPrise  

family who did the prep work, yard work, barbecuing and cooking to support our Young Ag Professionals.  

Thank you also to Committee Chair Maggie LaPrise, Vice Chair Meg Quinn and committee member Cara 

Woloohojian (Cara did a lot of the cooking!).  If you are age 16-34 and active in, or interested in, agriculture, 

please call or email the RIFB office for more information on our Young Ag Professionals committee.  You can 

visit our YAP page at rifb.org/young-ag-professionals/.  You may also email  YAP Chair Maggie LaPrise at the 

email provided above. 

Two hundred pounds of  locally raised chicken  

was barbecued  for the event!   

Board members Kevin Breene and Scooter LaPrise 

were voted by the evening’s guests to get a Cabot 

Whipped Cream pie to the face.  They were such 

good sports! 

This event will most definitely become a yearly event with the proceeds being donated to various charities each 

year.  Interested in joining YAP? Contact  YAP Chair Maggie LaPrise at maggielaprise@gmail.com. 

mailto:maggielaprise@gmail.com
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The #1 Reason People Don’t  
Join Farm Bureau? 

 

No one asked. 
 

Not a member of  RIFB?   
 

Know someone who  

should  be a member? 
 

Full-time farmers, part-time and hobby farm-
ers, landowners, gardeners, foodies and any-
one who enjoys local food and farms in Rhode 
Island– you can join RI Farm Bureau and help 
us to support the future of agriculture in RI 
and  beyond.  We have a number of member-
ship  levels– find one that suits YOU! 
 

You can stop by the office to join or renew, or 
join or renew online at  rifb.org. 

Ashley Johnson 

Agent– Licensed in CT, MA & RI 
 
780 Victory Highway, Unit 1 

West Greenwich, RI  02817 

401.397.1050 

Ashley.Johnson@american-national.com  

collaborative effort between Farm Fresh RI, the 
Young Farmer Network, RI DEM Division of Ag 

forum to buy/sell/trade, share advice, seek/offer 

Cow caught your eye? 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Your ad could be here for just $100/issue! 
 

Contact Heidi or Rebecca at the RIFB Office 

to learn more about advertising opportunities 

in the quarterly newsletter. 401-385-3339 or 

rifarm@rifb.org. 

HELP WANTED– Tiverton, RI 

 

Immediate openings at custom slaughterhouse. 

Need skinners and meatcutters, jobs will entail a variety 
of tasks.  
Hours: Wednesday- Saturday 8 am to 4 pm.  

Days negotiable for the right person. 
Starting salary based on experience level. 

Contact:  Cindy Manchester 401-297-1095 or Arthur 

Manchester 401-297-1736 

mailto:Ashley.Johnson@american-national.com
mailto:rifarm@rifb.org
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RI Farm Bureau offers free Notary Services.   

Please call the office @ 401-385-3339 before coming in.  
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President’s Corner   

It is Hard to Beat Convenience for Consumers  

Always remember the driving force behind where the customer purchases their 

food is convenience, then price.  You will never displace taking the food from 

the farm to a convenient location.  Think twice before you act, can you entice 

the customer to “your” location?  Is it really convenient, and can you be com-

petitive?  How can you keep the customer coming to you?  It would behoove 

you to increase the items available at your location.  A wider array of products 

will help bring them to you.  

The most successful people have come to the conclusion that it is smarter and more profitable to grow a fa-

çade and buy what they need.  It is more profitable, and often the only way to run the business by yourself. 

Don’t let your pride get in the way of offering quality products that your customers may also need.  If you 

don’t grow it, look for local growers that you can purchase from.  There is not always money to be made in 

growing food, but there is money to be made in merchandising.   If you sell sweet corn, offer butter in your 

stand as well.  A cooler can be filled with local products that could round out a meal with your other offer-

ings, or even hold basic purchases such as milk which many people need to buy.  Private label items such as 

pickles and jams are a great opportunity to have your customers remember you.  Most don’t care that these 

are not your own fruits and vegetables processed in the jars, but they trust you to provide them with a good 

product.  This then becomes your job as well, to be sure that the products you offer those customers are 

quality products that will keep them coming back and recommending your stand to others.   

Local farms have a good opportunity at this time of shortages and high prices due to high cost and lack of 

transportation. While this will raise our inputs of fertilizer, seed costs, construction materials, and replace-

ment parts, we can eliminate the transportation of our own goods when transporting from our field to our 

stand.   

This ties in to another sales opportunity.  Don’t miss the opportunity to receive SNAP benefits at your farm 

by offering too small a variety of items.  If you offer a broader array of products, you would be more likely to 

attract those who qualify for SNAP benefits to shop at your location.  Recently, a SNAP increase was chosen 

over farm relief programs which would have raised the value of the products leaving the farm gate.  This 

27% increase is permanent, and increases average SNAP benefit by $36.24 per person, per month, beginning 

Oct. 1.  It erroneously assumes that farmers will benefit financially from the increased SNAP benefits being 

utilized, yet there is no trickle-down effect to farm income from Walmart or the big retailers that most SNAP 

benefits are redeemed at.  However, you do have the ability to receive some of the increased SNAP funds by 

expanding your offerings. (If you do not accept SNAP benefits, but would like more information on how to 

become authorized as a SNAP retailer from the USDA Food and Nutrition (FNS) Services, reach out to  

Heidi at the RIFB office for more information.) 

 

 

Henry B. Wright III, President RIFB 
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I have been a farmer my whole life. Starting when I was just a young boy, I would help 

my dad around the farm, and as I got older, I took on more responsibility. I could often 

be found early in the morning in the barn, milking cows before school. I was fortunate 

to take over the family farm from my dad like he did and many others have for genera-

tions. When I was a young man, the average age of a farmer was just 50 years old, but 

today it is over 57 years old. That means there are fewer young people in agriculture – a 

troubling sign for the future of family farms. 

There are many obstacles for young and beginning farmers: two of the most challenging are access to land and 

capital. We’re all familiar with the rapid increase in farmland prices that occurred between 2009 and 2014. Well, 

after several years of prices holding steady, farmland prices are quickly escalating again. Average cropland prices 

across the country rose 7.8% just in the last year. Most young farmers can’t afford their own land. Instead, they 

must rent. While renting is better than having no land to farm at all, it can be incredibly unpredictable from year-

to-year. And relying only on rented land for your farm business means a bank is less likely to loan you money to 

expand your farm – whether that’s for equipment or other essential farm tools. 

Many young farmers are ready to continue the family legacy, like I was privileged to do. But current tax proposals 

in Congress present major roadblocks for the next generation and could even mean the death of many family 

farms. These proposals would eliminate stepped-up basis and impose capital gains taxes at death. These changes 

would cause family farms to face huge tax burdens, and potentially force them to sell off the farm piece-by-piece 

to pay the taxes after a family member dies. Most young farmers would sink under such hefty tax bills and might 

just leave farming altogether. 

Another challenge for young people in rural communities is access to broadband. It is tough to keep young   

people, farmers or not, in rural communities when there isn’t reliable and fast internet for them to stay connected 

to family and friends and access vital online resources. And as more of our business shifts online, young farmers 

need access to online resources to buy and sell livestock and other products, monitor their farms from anywhere, 

and use new technologies to maximize efficiency and improve sustainability. 

As the average age of farmers continues to rise, it’s harder for young farmers to find each other to talk about 

their experiences and share ideas on how to succeed. That’s not to say that there aren’t many opportunities for 

those in my generation to take younger folks under their wing, but it’s just as important to connect with your 

peers. The Farm Bureau’s Young Farmers & Ranchers Program helps interested farmers collaborate and gain 

valuable leadership skills. When I joined my county Farm Bureau’s YF&R program, I benefitted from a support 

network that understood some of the challenges I was facing. I made lifelong friends and gained invaluable lead-

ership training to take me beyond my fencerows.   

Young farmers bring many new ideas to the table and we should encourage them to share their ideas with all of 

agriculture. We are stronger when we work together. At the Farm Bureau, we are the Voice of Agriculture and to 

do this effectively we need farmers and ranchers of all ages and from all backgrounds in our organization helping 

to develop policy solutions. Doing so will ensure we represent all of the ways America’s farmers work to provide 

our world’s food, fiber, and fuel. Taking these steps will help secure the family farm’s future and American agri-

culture for the next generation. 

 

#StillFarming  

The Zipline: The Challenges Facing Young Farmers 
By Zippy Duvall, President, American Farm Bureau  
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CALLING ALL FFA AND 4-H MEMBERS! 

 

   
          

Thank a farmer 3 times a day! 

16 B Nooseneck Hill Rd 

West Greenwich, RI 02817 

Phone: 401-385-3339 

Fax: 401-385-3394 

E-mail: rifarm@rifb.org 

Web:   www.rifb.org 

R I  F a rm B u re a u  

JOIN RI FARM BUREAU FOR FREE 

 

 

 

Just a reminder that all 4-H and FFA Members can 

join RI Farm Bureau for free, and receive all the 

benefits our other members receive including 

discounts at thousands of  businesses nationwide. 

Our 4-H and FFA Members are the future of  

agriculture and we encourage you to join, either online 

at RIFB.org,  or by calling the office at 401-385-3339. 


